
Parma Town Board meeting held on Tuesday, December 1, 2009 at the 
Parma Town Hall, 1300 Hilton Parma Corners Road, Hilton, New York. 

 
 

ATTENDANCE 
 

   Supervisor   Richard Lemcke 
   Councilman   Carm Carmestro 

Councilman    Gary Comardo 
   Councilman   James Roose  
 

  Highway Supt.  Brian Speer 
   Recreation Director  Steve Fowler 

  Building Inspector  Jack Barton 
 

 Absent  Councilman    James Smith  
 

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE 
 

Gene DeMeyer, Eleanor Witty, Pete McCann, Matt Flagg, Don Green, Helen Ives, Marilyn 
DeMeyer, Richard DeMeyer, Jim Zollweg, Mike Weldon, Tom Bertrand, Kenneth Blackburn, 
Steve Fowler, Pat Buskey, Scott Copey, Mike Wyant, Roger Odell, Susie Odell, Paul Schnell, 
Anne Schnell, Tod Edenhofer, and other unidentified members of the public. 
 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Supervisor Lemcke called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. and lead those present in 
the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag, followed by a moment of silence. Supervisor Lemcke 
noted emergency exit procedures.  It was noted that the meeting is being digitally recorded. 
 
 

PUBLIC FORUM 
 

CONSERVATION EASEMENT – MARTIN FARMS 
 
Supervisor Lemcke opened the public hearing at 6:32 p.m. and read the following legal notice.  
 

Legal Notice 
Town of Parma 
Public Hearing 

Purchase of Conservation Easement for the Martin Farm 
396 Burritt Road Tax ID# 264089 032.03-2-8 

 
PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that the Town Board of the Town of Parma shall hold and conduct a 
public hearing to consider the purchase of a conservation easement for the Martin Farm located 
at 396 Burritt Road.  The public hearing will be held at the Parma Town Hall, 1300 Hilton 
Parma Corners Road on the 1st day of December, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. and all interested persons 
shall be heard concerning the subject matter thereof. 
 
Dates:  November 18, 2009 
Donna K. Curry, Town Clerk 
Town of Parma 
 
Scott Copey, Chairman for the Farmland and Open Space Committee, was asked to explain 
what would need to be done to complete the purchase of this conservation easement.  He 
indicated that the Town Board would need to pass a resolution authorizing the Supervisor to 
enter into the sale contract as this is considered a real estate transaction for the interest in the 
land versus a fee for the simple ownership of the land.  He noted it is subject to permissive 
referendum and is a Type I action under SEQR, the survey of the property is underway and Gay 
Mills from the Genesee Land Trust is arranging the environmental assessment.   
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Kenneth Blackburn asked what the total amount of dollars this would cost.  Supervisor Lemcke 
responded $250,000; with $125,000 from the Town of Parma and $125,000 from Monroe 
County.   
 
Robert Prince asked if there would be documentation on the property maps or in some other 
form that would indicate a particular parcel had a conservation easement.  His concern was that 
anyone, in particular a developer, looking at maps for these properties should be able to easily 
identify that there is a development restriction.  Mr. Copey responded that there would be a 
deed restriction recorded.  In addition, the Genesee Land Trust as part of their stewardship role 
would perform an annual evaluation of the property to ensure the use is being maintained.  A 
report would be given to the Town Board.  It did not appear there would be new tax maps.  
There was further discussion on ways to easily identify these parcels. 
 
Donald Green, a member of the Farmland and Open space Committee, referred to property 
owned by the Town at the lake and suggested that similar references used to designate that 
property be applied here.  There was discussion on having this shown on a Town map. 
 
Matt Flagg asked what the acreage was and what the benefit was to the Town in purchasing.  
Scott Copey responded that there was 114 acres and reviewed the work the Farmland and Open 
Space Committee has done as the master planning committee to make this recommendation.  
Supervisor Lemcke noted the agreement is laid out so that a house and barn could be built on 
the property should the Martin’s sell the land in the future but otherwise could only be farmed. 
 
Don Green expressed that this purchase is the best case scenario and hoped it was the first of 
many properties that would be saved for farmland.  He noted that the Town will not always be 
involved but in this particular case the Town is involved.  Supervisor Lemcke noted the Trust 
for Public Land, Genesee Land Trust and New York State could also purchase development 
rights.  The recent purchase of property on Bennett Road by the Department of Environmental 
Conservation was cited as an example. 
 
John Chart referenced the Town’s Master Plan as stating the farmland to the south and west of 
the Village is already zoned to prevent development.  He felt because this property is zoned 
low density agriculture which would require two and a half acre parcels it would be very costly 
to develop.  Because of this, he felt that the Town already has on record what is needed to save 
this piece of land and many others as well.  He expressed that the Town Board should carefully 
consider the views of all of the residents, that this is an awful lot of money and that there had 
been no provision made for this purchase in the budget.  Supervisor Lemcke acknowledged this 
was not budgeted. 
 
Kenneth Blackburn asked what criteria were used to pick this property.  Supervisor Lemcke 
responded that the committee ranked possible properties.  This parcel had a willing landowner 
which is key to this type of purchase.  The Martin family was interested and sought out the 
Town.  Discussion continued on why this parcel was chosen and not others and the cost per 
acre.  Scott Copey noted that the appraisal for the development rights was $3000 per acre and 
for the conservation easement $2,000 per acre.  In addition there would be closing costs and the 
stewardship fees.  There were parcels that ranked higher and lower than the Martin Farm.  
Higher ranked parcels had been approached but were not interested at this time.  He noted the 
opportunity to secure funding was available and the willingness of the property owner as key 
factors.   
 
Marilyn DeMeyer, a member of the Farmland and Open Space Committee, provided 
background on farmland preservation.  She stated that the federal and state government realizes 
that food security is a significant issue and we have some of the most fertile land in the world.  
She stressed the importance of preservation and that upstate and Monroe County in particular is 
behind in getting grant dollars for this kind of preservation.  She felt landowner interest, 
availability of funding through the Monroe County Green Space Initiative and that time is of 
the essence in this type of preservation.  The Farmland on Open Space Survey which was sent 
out to residents of the Town and resulted in 94% of the 29% that responded being in favor of 
preserving open space.  She also noted that the current zoning, which would allow 2.5 acre lots, 
has not stopped sprawl.  It has actually contributed to the sprawl by eating up the farmland. 
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Mr. Chart commented that his issue was spending $250,000 of taxpayer dollars.  There was 
discussion on the funding being all taxpayer dollars in some way and getting our share for this 
purpose. 
 
Roger O’Dell expressed that he was in favor of his tax dollars being spent on this use and 
supports the preservation of open space and farmland. 
 
Paul Schnell applauded the efforts and appreciates all that is being done to preserve open space 
and farmland.  He owns 66 acres on Bennett Road.  It is farmed and will be kept as green 
space.  He felt that by purchasing the conservation easement now it will be the cheapest you 
will ever get it. 
 
Matt Flagg stated that he was not anti open space but feels the circumstances are different today 
than three years ago.  He felt it would be harder for a property owner to sell the property today 
as there are no developers currently because of the economy. 
 
Supervisor Lemcke responded that this is an excellent opportunity and that there has been prior 
interest in developing this parcel.  The alternative would be that about 48 homes could be built.  
He reiterated that the Town would be buying the development rights and that the current 
owners will be giving the land to the third generation to farm because it is their intent that the 
land be continued to be farmed. 
 
Pat Buskey, also a member of the Farmland and Open Space Committee, felt this was the best 
time to purchase; when the market is down and the development rights are less. 
 
Supervisor Lemcke noted that he and Marilyn DeMeyer had met with Perinton regarding their 
plan for term easements.  This is where the property owner agrees no to sell the development 
rights or develop the property for a specified period of time.  He went on to explain this in more 
detail.   
 
Kenneth Blackburn questioned why this location.  He felt there must be future growth and 
asked where you want it to take place.  He felt there had to be other farmland in the Town that 
would be better suited and not prevent development.   
 
Marilyn DeMeyer responded that the Martin’s were the most interested party at the time, this 
money was available and they had already approached the Genesee Land Trust before the 
Farmland and Open Space Committee was created.   
 
Scott Copey added that the funding was tailored to this project because the family would still 
farm the land and we had a finite amount of dollars that fit this opportunity.  In some cases 
other types of acquisition are more suited to state funding.  Mr. Copey also noted this should be 
looked at as the timing of a long term project and hoped that the Town would be engaged for a 
long time to preserve the rural nature of the Town.   
 
Mr. Blackburn stated that zoning and smart planning could accomplish these same goals and 
this is a prime piece of land.   
 
Mrs. DeMeyer wished to respond to the question of why preserve this parcel.  She felt that it 
was a start that had to be made.  She stated that farmland should be looked at as a commercial 
use and that when it is farmed you do not have all the other expenses associated with 
development such as school, police and fire protection.  She felt it does save the town money 
and is not a negative thing.  Mr. Blackburn did not disagree but felt that a long term look at the 
needs of the community were not reflective of this particular parcel for this use.   
 
There was discussion on growth as a means to keep taxes low, where the future growth should 
occur, and once development is saturated the only way to maintain services is to increase taxes.  
Mr. Green felt this was a prime location to be preserved because there has to be a place where 
you start. 
 
Mr. Buskey felt that you could not just buy the right to the top ten ranked properties.  It is easy 
to identify the properties but you have to have willing landowners. 
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Mr. Blackburn stated that this is a piece of land that costs them more money to farm rather than 
other property they own closer to their operation.  He reiterated his opinion that this was a bad 
location to invest that kind of money.  Supervisor Lemcke reiterated that without the 
landowner’s willingness this would not have happened.  Mr. Copey noted that the grant 
opportunity was present as well and because this year there was no round of funding the current 
grant would not have been possible. 
 
Mrs. Woody stated that she contacted the Town but that no one contacted her back.  She felt 
her land has far more value and wants it to continue to be farmed more than the money she 
might receive.  Mr. Copey apologized and noted that lack of funding was a factor.  Supervisor 
Lemcke thought that her property was worth far more than the Martin Farm and unfortunately 
there was no funding for purchase of development rights. 
 
Mrs. Woody asked when the Martin’s would receive the money. Supervisor Lemcke responded 
when they close on the property. 
 
The Town Board proceeded to review the Environmental Assessment Form.  Supervisor 
Lemcke noted the Town Board had the opportunity to review and asked if they had any 
questions regarding the Full Environmental Assessment form.  There were none. 
 

RESOLUTION ACCEPTING PART I OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL 
ASSESSMENT FORM FOR THE PROPOSED PURCHASE OF A 

CONSERVATION EASEMENT - MARTIN FARM 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 253-2009 Motion by Councilman Carmestro, seconded by 

Councilman Roose, that the Parma Town Board as lead agency for this Type I 
action reviewed Part I of the Full Environmental Assessment form submitted 
and no other involved agencies were identified; accept Part I of the Full 
Environmental Assessment form submitted for the proposed purchase of a 
conservation easement for the Martin Farm located at 396 Burritt Road, tax 
account number 32.03-2-8. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0  Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 
Mr. Blackburn inquired what the criterion was for a permissive referendum.  He was aware of 
thirty days to respond and wanted to know what the criterion was for the number of signatures 
for a petition.  There was further discussion on what might be required.  Specifics will be 
looked into by the Town Clerk. 
 
 

RESOLUTION ISSUING THE NEGATIVE DETERMINATION OF 
ENVIRONMENTAL SIGNIFICANCE FOR PROPOSED PURCHASE OF 

CONSERVATION EASEMENT - MARTIN FARM 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 254-2009 Motion by Councilman Comardo, seconded by 

Councilman Carmestro,  
 

WHEREAS: 
 

1. The Parma Town Board (hereinafter referred to as Town Board) has reviewed Part II of 
the Environmental Assessment Form for the purchase of a conservation easement for 
the Martin Farm located at 396 Burritt Road, tax account number 032.03-2-8 by the 
Town of Parma; 

2. The Town Board has considered the Environmental Assessment Form and the proposed 
Negative Determination of Environmental Significance. 

 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT: 
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1. The Town Board declares that the actions to purchase a conservation easement for the 

Martin Farm located at 396 Burritt Road, tax account number 032.03-2-8 will not have a 
significant adverse effect on the environment. 

 

2. The Supervisor is directed to sign page 1 of the Full Environmental Assessment Form to 
indicate that a Negative Determination of Environmental Significance has been issued. 

 

3. The Town Clerk is directed to file a copy of the Negative Determination of 
Environmental Significance and Attachment thereto in the Town Office and with the 
NYS Department of Environmental Conservation. 

 
Supervisor Lemcke  Aye 
Councilman Carmestro Aye 
Councilman Smith  Absent 
Councilman Comardo  Aye 
Councilman Roose  Aye 
 
Motion carried. 
 
See Schedule A at the end of the minutes for the Full Environmental Assessment Form. 
 
Supervisor Lemcke noted that Genesee Land Trust will be the facilitator in the closing of this 
purchase and will share with the Town of Parma the stewardship responsibilities of the 
conservation easement.   
 
Mr. Chart asked how the budget process can be bypassed as listed in the Town Law Manual.  
Supervisor Lemcke responded that the funds had been approved to come from B Surplus Fund.  
Mr. Chart disagreed and felt his question had not been answered.  Supervisor Lemcke reiterated 
that the purchase had been determined as coming from B Surplus and that his comment would 
be noted and that the Town Board would be taking a vote on whether to proceed.   
 
Supervisor Lemcke noted the survey has been started, a phase one environmental study will be 
completed and Gail Mills is working with the Attorney for the Town for the title search and 
other issues. 
 
 

AUTHORIZATION TO ENTER INTO AGREEMENT FOR THE PURCHASE 
OF CONSERVATION AGREEMENT – MARTIN FARM 

 
RESOLUTION NO. 255-2009 Motion by Councilman Carmestro, seconded by 

Councilman Roose, to authorize the Town to enter into a sale agreement for the 
purchase of the conservation easement rights for the Martin Farm located at 396 
Burritt Road, tax account number 032.03-2-8 for a total not to exceed $250,000 
by the Town of Parma; with the Attorney for the Town and Genesee Land Trust 
to complete the steps for this transaction and the Town of Parma and Genesee 
Land Trust sharing stewardship of the conservation easement. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0    Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 

AMEND PARMA TOWN CODE – FIRE PREVENTION 
ABOVE GROUND FUEL STORAGE TANKS  

 
It was noted that there were still too many undetermined issues to be able to properly hold a 
public hearing on this topic.  Mr. Prince would like to get a draft out to the Fire Departments 
and to the Attorney for the Town for review.  A public hearing will be re-advertised when the 
wording has been finalized to the point that it can be used as the wording of a local law.  The 
attorney was consulted by the Town Clerk for the procedure to be used to change this section of 
the Town Code.  It was explained that the existing fire prevention code was passed as an 
ordinance and will need to be repealed.  The new wording should be completed in a final 
format acceptable for local law enactment.   
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Mr. Prince summarized that the Town Code currently does not allow above ground fuel storage 
tanks.  The Town Board and the Building Department have been working on a revision to the 
Town Code that would allow above ground fuel storage tanks with limitations and would have 
to be in compliance with DEC, NYS Fire Code and the National Fire Protection Association 
regulations. 
 
There was extensive discussion on the draft.  Topics touched upon included the number of 
years existing tanks would have to come into compliance, the requirements of the DEC, 
issuance of an operating permit and annual inspection required by state law and the possibility 
of a fee associated for the annual inspection, the size of the tank, what type of zoning this 
would be allowed in, how to handle existing tank and whether an area variance and or set back 
requirements would be a means to address.  It was noted that most of the Towns Mr. Prince 
spoke to regulate this through their fire code.   
 
Supervisor Lemcke asked that information be obtained from other Towns on how they handle 
this for general commercial, golf courses and construction sites.  Mr. Prince also noted that the 
Attorney for the Town should be consulted regarding the SEQR process and the legalities of 
adopting this.   
 
The question was raised whether this could be addressed as a special permitted use.  Mr. Barton 
felt this might be an option but would raise the need for other guidelines.  Mr. Prince was asked 
to provide this draft to the Attorney for the Town so they are aware up what has been done up 
to this point.  Mr. Barton noted Monroe County Department of Planning also would like to 
review once we get to a closer draft.  The Fire Districts should comment first and Monroe 
County Department of Planning will send off to Public Safety.  This is not typical and will 
provide input from other professionals. 
 
There was discussion on there being multiple standards and whether the zoning would be 
relevant and keeping the regulation controllable at the local level.  It was determined that 
another draft will be needed.  It was also noted that it must be town law ready before we 
proceed.   
 
For the record the Town Board acknowledges that this was a public informational hearing and 
when all the necessary paperwork is ready the Town will re-advertise as a public hearing. 
 
 

PUBLIC FORUM 
 

Supervisor Lemcke asked if there was any citizen present who would like to address the 
Town Board on any topic not on the agenda.  There was no response.   
 
 

MINUTES – NOVEMBER 17, 2009 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 256-2009 Motion by Councilman Carmestro, seconded by 

Councilman Roose, to accept the Minutes of the November 17, 2009 meeting. 
 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0    Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 

MINUTES – OCTOBER 13, 2009 – JOINT MEETING WITH THE 
VILLAGE OF HILTON 

 
RESOLUTION NO. 257-2009 Motion by Councilman Carmestro, seconded by 

Councilman Comardo, to accept the Minutes of the October 13, 2009 
joint meeting with the Village of Hilton. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0    Absent  Councilman Smith 
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TOWN CLERK REPORT 
 
A request has been received from a Parma resident for use of a meeting room at the Town Hall 
for January 6th or 13th to hold an informational meeting for the Irish Children’s program.  There 
was no objection from the Board. 
 
Board/Committee Reappointments - The Clerk requested approval to send letters to members 
of Boards and Committees whose appointments will expire on December 31, 2009 verifying 
they wish to continue and remind them of the oath that will be needed if reappointed. 
 
Credit Card Provider – The Clerk met with Nationwide Payment Solutions to discuss specifics 
of their credit card program.  Key points discussed were:  convenience fee would be 2.45%, 
there will be no expense to the Town, and Visa can only be used for tax payments not day to 
day transactions (per Visa’s policy).  We would have the option to collect tax payments at the 
counter using credit/debit cards for a flat fee, which is currently $3.95.  Property owners can 
pay using credit/debit or an e-check online through the Monroe county website with a 
convenience fee of 3% added to the transaction.  The Business Automated Solutions (BAS) 
option for this service was also researched.  Their fee would be significantly higher at 2.75% 
plus a flat transaction fee.  The Nationwide Payment Solutions contract has been sent to the 
attorney for review.  The Clerk hopes to have their response so that this can be submitted for 
approval at the next meeting. 
 

SET TIME FOR YEAR END BILL PAYING SESSION - DECEMBER 31, 2009 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 258-2009 Motion by Councilman Carmestro, seconded by 

Councilman Comardo, to set the time for the bill paying session on December 
31, 2009 for 9:00 a.m. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0  Absent  Councilman Smith 
 

SET DATE FOR 2010 ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 259-2009 Motion by Councilman Carmestro, seconded by 

Councilman Roose, to set the Organization Meeting for January 5, 2010 at 6:30 
p.m. at the Parma Town Hall. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0  Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 
Supt. Speer reviewed key points of the Amendatory Agreement for the 2009-2010 New York 
State Snow and Ice Agreement and the All Seasons Amendatory Agreement.  The latter will 
not require a resolution. 
 
AMENDMENT TO ACCEPT THE CHANGES TO THE ESTIMATED EXPENDITURE 

FOR THE 2009 – 2010 NEW YORK STATE SNOW AND ICE CONTRACT  
 
RESOLUTION NO. 260-2009 Motion by Councilman Comardo, seconded by 

Councilman Roose, to accept the Amendment to Change the Estimated 
Expenditure for Snow and Ice Agreement with New York State for the Indexed 
Lump Sum Contract and authorize the Town Supervisor to sign this agreement  

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0  Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 

AUTHORIZATION FOR THE PURCHASE OF HIGHWAY EQUIPMENT 
STAINLESS STEEL V-BOTTOM SALTER INSERT 

 
Legal notice was published and bids were received for the purchase of a Stainless Steel V- 
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Bottom Salter Insert.  On November 30, 2009, the following bids were opened at the Parma 
Town Hall. 
 Thruway Spring     $10,790.00 
 STS Trailer and Truck Equipment  $ 9,999.00 
 
Supt. Speer recommended the bid from STS Trailer and Truck Equipment and for the funding 
to come from the DA Fund. 
 
See Schedule B at end of minutes for copies of the bids received. 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 261-2009 Motion by Councilman Comardo, seconded by 

Councilman Roose, to authorize the purchase of a Stainless Steel V-Bottom 
Salter Insert in the amount of $9,999.00 from STS Trailer and Truck with funds 
to come from the DA Fund Surplus. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0    Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 
Collamer and Hill Road Bridge Projects – Fisher Associates and Barton & LoGuidice have 
been selected as the engineers for the Collamer and Hill Road bridge work projects.  Supt. 
Speer expects to have the agreements at the next meeting. 
 
 

BUILDING DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 
Mr. Barton reported that the monthly Building Department report has been submitted. 
 
 

RECREATION DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 
The Recreation Department has been meeting with Mary Eichas Gavigan who was the architect 
for “The Community Wide Garage Sale” this past year.  The Recreation Department will be 
continuing this program for 2010.  They will advertise the event in their winter and spring 
brochures and they have another planning session with Mrs. Gavigan this week. 
 
The Department is working with Hilton High School senior Nate DeMartino, who is trying to 
organize a fund raising 5k race at the Parma Town Hall Cross Country Course.  This is a 
special event project designed for his English Class.  More specifics are expected before the 
end of the year. 
 
The “18th Annual Christmas Tree Lighting” will be held Saturday, December 5, 2009 at the 
Village Community Center.  A flyer has been distributed which states all of the particulars of 
this event.  Sunday afternoon, December 6, 2009, the portable stage is being loaned to 
Spencerport for their “Christmas on the Canal” event. 
 
Kenneth Blackburn inquired about the input requested for the Greece Canal Park and asked if 
ice skating and cross country venues would not be better suited to that location.  There was 
additional discussion on other items suggested for the park including an entrance off Manitou 
Road at Ogden Parma Town Line Road which would not be a through fare. 
 
 

PARKS DEPARTMENT  
 
There was no report.   
 
 
 

BUSINESS ITEMS 
 

FARMLAND GRANT MONEY  
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RESOLUTION NO. 262-2009 Motion by Supervisor Lemcke, seconded by Councilman 

Comardo, to transfer from B Fund Surplus to Conservation line 3910 in the B 
Fund, $250,000 for the purchase of a conservation easement for the Martin Farm 
property located at 396 Burritt Road, tax account number 032.03-2-8. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0    Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 

MASTER FEDERAL AID/MARCHISELLI AID PROJECT  
 
The executed Master Federal Aid/Marchiselli Aid Project Agreement approved by the State 
Comptroller for the Collamer Road Bridge over West Creek, Pin 4754.88 Phase: Design and 
RoW Incidentals project as been received.  The total cost of the project will be $239,000 with 
federal grant funding of $191,200 leaving a total of $47,800 as the cost to the Town.  
 
RESOLUTION NO. 263-2009 Motion by Supervisor Lemcke, seconded by Councilman 

Comardo, to authorize transfer of $239,000 from B Fund Surplus, of which 
$191,200 will be reimbursed by the Master Federal/ Marchiselli Aid for the 
Collamer Road Bridge over West Creek Project. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0    Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 

ADDITION TO TOWN OF PARMA CODE CHANGES - STUART BROWN 
ASSOCIATES 

 
RESOLUTION NO. 264-2009 Motion by Councilman Carmestro, seconded by 

Councilman Roose; increase the amount to be charged for services provided by 
Stuart Brown Associates for Town Code changes related to the Waterfront 
Residential an additional $380 bringing the total to $3,840. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0    Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 

BUDGET TRANSFERS 
 
TRANSFERS TO BUDGET DEC

FROM TO 
ACCT # DESCRIPTION AMT. ACCT # DESCRIPTION AMT. REQUESTED

AOO535351041000 OFFICE SUPPLIES 250.00 AOO535351045200 VEHICLE MAINTENANCE 1,310.00 FRITZ
AOO535351043000 EDUCATIONAL 100.00
AOO535351049000 DOG CENSUS 460.00
BOO530341043000 EDUCATIONAL 540.68
AOO535351045200 CONTRACTED SERVICE 500.00
AOO570731049502 SIGN LANGUAGE 325.00 AOO570731049442 BABYSITTING TRAINING 325.00 FOWLER
LOO574741042200 EQUIPMENT REPAIR 4,500.00 LOO574741041000 OFFICE SUPPLIES 4,000.00 KIRK

LOO574741049200 VISITING ARTIST 500.00 KIRK
LOO574741014000 LIBRARY ASSISTANT 19,180.09 LOO574741015000 PAGES 6,639.26 KIRK

LOO574741016000 CLERKS 12,540.83 KIRK
L FUND FUND BALANCE 3,000.00 LOO574741046000 CONTRACTED SERIVICE 3,000.00 KIRK

AOO536364043100 BOOKS 12.00 AOO536364041000 OFFICE SUPPLIES 12.00 EDENHOFER
AOO536364046000 CONTRACTED SERVICES 1,100.00 AOO536364021100 FIELD EQUIPMENT 1,100.00 EDENHOFER  
 
RESOLUTION NO. 265-2009 Motion by Councilman Comardo, seconded by 

Councilman Roose, to approve the Budget Transfers as submitted. 
 
Motion carried:   Aye  4   Nay 0  Absent  Councilman Smith 
 

TOWN DENTAL PLAN COVERAGE  
 
There was discussion to clarify the amount that is contributed towards the dental coverage for  
new hires.  Coverage was defined for health insurance by (Clerk notation see Resolution 225-
2008) but dental coverage was not specifically specified.  The employee manual specifies that 
these benefits are determined by resolution.  It was the original intent of the Town Board to 
cover both of these benefits at fifty percent. 
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RESOLUTION NO. 266-2009 Motion by Councilman Comardo, seconded by 

Councilman Roose, to amend Resolution 225-2008 to provide health and dental 
coverage for new hires at 50% of the cost the Town pays for Single or Family 
plan coverage. 

 
Motion carried:   Aye 4    Nay 0    Absent  Councilman Smith 
 
 

INTERFUND TRANSFER – DRAINAGE  
 

This item was moved to next meeting. 
 
 

MISCELLANEOUS 
 
Eagle Scout Projects – to be discussed further at the December 15, 2009 meeting. 
 
Proposed Cross Country Skiing – Supervisor Lemcke reported that trails in Monroe County 
Parks are groomed with equipment that attaches to gator types of equipment and could be 
considered instead of a snowmobile purchase.  There was further discussion and information on 
the County equipment will be provided for discussion at the next meeting. 
 
 

LIAISON REPORTS 
 
**Councilman Comardo reported he was unable to attend the last Recreation Commission 
meeting due to a conflict. 
    New members of the Special Police have completed the Peace Office course and he attended 
their graduation ceremony.  The majority of the Special Police meeting was a training session 
for the proper filling out of paperwork.  Previously the question was raised on the number of 
tickets issued at Apple Fest.  It was noted that the Special Police did not issue any tickets 
during Apple Fest.  Tickets issued may have been done by Monroe County Sheriffs. 
 
**Councilman Roose has met with Mr. Fritz.  A representative from the NYS Department of 
Agricultural and Markets will be coming for the year-end inspection.  Mr. Fritz will provide the 
year end report.  There was further discussion on having numbers of dogs to equate to cost.   
    Councilman Roose also attended Planning and Zoning Board meetings.  There was nothing 
controversial to report. 
 
**Councilman Carmestro reported everything is working well in the Parks Department.  He is 
working on the contracts for the sports venues for next year.  The Fire Department meets 
tomorrow night.  The Village Board was meeting tonight.  Discussion included beefing up 
security at Family Dollar because of the recent fires; wood boilers with in the Village limits; 
review of their Master Plan and a donation from an estate for historical purposes and to the 
Library. 
 
 

There being no further business brought before the Town Board, Councilman Carmestro 
made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m., seconded by Councilman Comardo and all 
were in favor. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Donna K. Curry 
Parma Town Clerk 
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